May 13, 2014

Is the epidemic slowing?

The rise of U.S. obesity rates has slowed in recent years, but the rates appear to be falling only among one group — very young children. The annual bill for treating illnesses related to being overweight or obese climbed nearly 80 percent over the last decade, and the American Medical Association now considers obesity a disease — a change anti-obesity advocates hope will affect health care and public health policy. Several states and localities are taking steps to fight obesity, such as including walking and bike paths in transportation plans and requiring restaurants to post nutrition information. But public-health advocates say a more comprehensive approach is needed. Meanwhile, as some people adopt healthier eating patterns to fight obesity, tens of thousands of American adults are choosing surgical interventions for chronic obesity.

A study released in February by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) showed that more than 30 percent of adults and 17 percent of adolescents in America are obese, but the prevalence of obesity among those groups remained nearly unchanged from 2003 to 2012. The obesity rate decreased among only one group — children ages 2 to 5 — dropping from 13.9 percent to 8 percent, according to the study.

CDC Director Dr. Thomas R. Frieden said researchers were encouraged by the results, which followed a CDC report in August showing an improvement in obesity rates among low-income preschoolers in 19 states and U.S. territories. The decline was seen as an important indication that obesity strategies may be starting to pay off.

"We've seen isolated reports in the past that have had encouraging trends, but this is the first report to show declining rates of obesity in our youngest children," Frieden said. "We are going in the right direction for the first time in a generation."

However, the study found "no significant changes" in the prevalence of obesity among youths or adults since 2003. An estimated 33 percent of adults ages 20 and older are overweight, 35.7 percent are obese; and 6.3 percent are extremely obese. An adult with a body mass index (BMI) between 25 and 29.9 is considered overweight; an adult with a BMI between 30 and 39.9 is considered obese, and an adult with a BMI of 40 or higher is considered extremely obese.



First Lady Michelle Obama explains proposed changes to nutrition labels on food packages at the White House on Feb. 27, 2014. The changes emphasize calorie count, added sugars and a new layout of basic nutritional values. (Getty Images/Win McNamee)

The annual cost of treating illnesses related to being overweight or obese has risen from \$117 billion in 2003 to an estimated high of \$210 billion — 21 percent of annual health-care spending in the United States.

And although obesity rates appear to be leveling off, one study predicted that, if obesity continued to increase on its historical trajectory, more than 44 percent of Americans would be obese by 2030. In 1980, 15 percent of American adults were obese, compared with 34.9 percent in 2012. Among children ages 2 to 19, obesity rates have more than tripled since 1980, from about 5 percent to 16.9 percent today.

After years of considering obesity as a major public health issue, the American Medical Association (AMA) voted in June of 2013 to classify obesity as a disease — a move its members said could improve health outcomes and lead to better reimbursement for treating overweight Americans.

Some experts questioned the AMA's shift in policy, worrying that calling obesity a disease would make doctors and patients quick to resort to drastic interventions such as surgery rather than changing their diets or exercise habits — strategies known to combat obesity.

Joe Nadglowski, the president and CEO of the Obesity Action Coalition, a Tampa, Fla.-based education and advocacy group, said the AMA's new stance might also help reduce the stigma associated with being overweight. "Obesity has been considered for a long time to be a failure of personal responsibility — a simple problem of eating too much and exercising too little," he said. "But it's a complex disease . . . we're hoping attitudes will change."

Laws and policies must change too, anti-obesity advocates say. While local or state programs encouraging healthy eating and physical activity have helped, they are often too limited in scope and participation to have widespread effects. Broader measures are needed at the federal level, they say, including comprehensive laws and standardized national policies that fundamentally change behaviors leading to obesity.

"The problem in doing things one city, one county, one state at a time is it depends on motivated public officials inspiring people to change habits," says Kelly D. Brownell, who is dean of Duke University's Sanford School of Public Policy. "We can't just count on those things to bring enough change. Instead, we should try to change the laws that will change the environment and affect lots of people at the same time."

Federal Action

Some schools announced last fall that they would leave the National School Lunch Program, after widespread complaints that portion sizes were too small and that the meals provided under the U.S. Department of Agriculture's (USDA) revamped school lunch program were unappetizing.

In an effort to control childhood obesity, the USDA had begun limiting the sugar and fat content of school breakfasts and lunches and establishing calorie restrictions and nutritional requirements. Under the rules implemented in 2012, school meals must include fruits, vegetables, dairy products, proteins and products rich in whole grains. The rules also banned trans fats — an artificial fat that has been linked to heart disease, strokes and diabetes – and limited sweetened high-fat desserts to only two a week. The restrictions triggered a storm of protests from parents, who said their children were going hungry, so the USDA has relaxed the limits on portion sizes for whole grains and meat.

Beginning in the 2014-15 school year, snack foods sold on school grounds must comply with USDA rules limiting calorie, sodium, sugar and fat content. Snacks also must contain at least 50 percent whole grain or contain a fruit, vegetable, dairy or protein as a first ingredient.

Outside of the schools, the Affordable Care Act requires chain restaurants with 20 or more locations to provide nutritional information on standard menu items. 15



nutrition facts on a box of chocolate chip cookies shows that the item includes trans fats — artificial fats added to processed foods to increase shelf life, which have been linked to heart disease, strokes and diabetes. Last November the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) classified trans fats as "food additives," meaning their use would require FDA approval. (Getty Images/Scott Olson)

Aside from the federal government, some states and cities have tried to impose limits on unhealthy foods. New York City has required chain and fast-food restaurants to post nutrition information on their menus and tried to ban the sale of sugary drinks larger than 16 ounces. The soft drink rule has been tied up in court since last March, and the state's highest court is expected to hear arguments in the case later this year. Lower court rulings said the city Board of Health exceeded its authority in imposing the limits on drink size.

Over the years, cities such as New York, Baltimore and Philadelphia have banned trans fats — made by adding hydrogen atoms to unsaturated fat to increase stability and shelf life — from restaurant food.

In November, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) took a first step toward eliminating trans fats from food by proposing to classify them as "food additives," meaning their use would require FDA approval. It also said that partially hydrogenated oils — a major source of trans fats — are no longer

"generally recognized as safe." Under such a designation, food companies would have to prove that partially hydrogenated oils, and other sources of trans fats, are safe to eat before they could use them in foods. That's not an easy task since scientific research has shown that trans fats raise the level of so-called "bad" cholesterol in the blood — called LDL, for low-density lipoproteins — and can lower the levels of the so-called "good" cholesterol, or high-density lipoproteins. California began banning trans fats in 2010, and other states have considered similar legislation.

Food companies and advertisers are under increasing pressure to stop aggressively marketing unhealthy foods to children. As a result, according to a Federal Trade Commission (FTC) study, some food companies have launched self-regulatory efforts to change the nutritional content of products and how they are marketed to young people. For instance, The Coca-Cola Company, Dr Pepper Snapple Group and PepsiCo announced plans to voluntarily post beverage calorie counts on their vending machines, and to add more low-calorie and no-calorie drink choices under a program called Calories Count.

Surgical Approaches

While many people are choosing healthier food to fight obesity, some Americans are choosing surgical interventions. According to the American Society for Metabolic and Bariatric Surgery, about 160,000 Americans a year have gastric bypass surgery. Other industry figures put the number at 200,000 to 220,000. Young people under 21 account for about 1 to 2 percent of such surgeries.

Of the three main types of "bariatric" surgery — or procedures to decrease stomach size to reduce food intake or absorption — gastric bypass is the most common. It involves radically reducing the size of the stomach and rerouting the small intestine. Those opting for surgery often have life-threatening, weight-related diseases such as high blood pressure, high cholesterol, heart disease and Type 2 diabetes.

A study published in 2013 of 4,434 adult bariatric surgery patients found that although diabetes initially disappeared after surgery, it returned in about a third of the cases. Two smaller studies published in 2012, however, had found that weight-loss surgery worked much better than standard therapies for Type 2 diabetes and lowered patients' blood pressure and cholesterol levels.

New weight-loss drugs are available for people unwilling or unable to choose surgery. The FDA is reconsidering approval of the weight-loss drug, Contrave, after its maker conducted clinical trials it said demonstrates that it does not put patients at a significantly higher risk of heart attack, stroke or cardiovascular death — concerns the FDA asked the drug's maker, Orexigen Therapeutics, to investigate further after its first review of Contrave in 2011.

The agency in 2012 had approved Belviq and Qsymia for "chronic weight management."

They were the first such prescription drugs approved in 13 years.

Chronology

_	Λ	-1	\sim

May

New York City Mayor Michael Bloomberg announces plan to prohibit the sale of sodas and other sweetened drinks larger than 16 ounces at restaurants, movie theaters and street carts; grocery and convenience stores are excluded.... More than 1,200 people gather in Washington, D.C., for three-day "Weight of the Nation" conference, organized by the CDC to raise awareness about obesity prevention and control.... Institute of Medicine says nation's efforts to curb obesity are too slow.

June

First anniversary of introduction of My Plate food icon, the USDA's primary food group symbol unveiled in June 2011 by first lady Michelle Obama and Agriculture Secretary Tom Vilsack to help consumers make healthy food choices consistent with U.S. dietary guidelines.... Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approves Belviq to treat overweight or obese adults who have at least one weight-related illness such as Type 2 diabetes, high blood pressure or high cholesterol; the drug activates a brain receptor that makes users feel full after eating smaller amounts of food.

July

Soft drink industry begins campaign against proposed New York City sugary-drink limits and creates coalition called New Yorkers for Beverage Choices.... FDA approves Qsymia, a weight-management drug for obese and overweight adults who have at least one weight-related illness.

August

New York Times poll finds strong opposition to sugary-drink limits among New Yorkers. Another *Times* poll finds wide support for city's 255 miles of new bike lanes.

September

New York City Board of Health approves drink limits.... Robert Wood Johnson Foundation releases report showing declining childhood obesity rates in several American cities.

October

American Beverage Association and New York restaurant and business groups file suit in state Supreme Court in Manhattan seeking to overturn sugary-drink ban and arguing that city Board of Health has no authority to approve new rules.

December

CDC study of 27.5 million low-income and minority preschool children who receive federal nutrition aid finds modest decline in obesity and extreme obesity from 2003 to 2010.

2013

January

Journal of the American Medical Association (JAMA) issues controversial report on a study concluding that although being obese increased mortality rates, simply being overweight did not. Study also found that overweight people had less risk of dying from health-related issues than normal-weight people.... Another JAMA report confirms that increased consumption of fructose "paralleled the increasing prevalence of obesity" and that high-fructose diets "promote weight gain and insulin resistance."

March

New York State Supreme Court strikes down New York City's ban on sales of large sodas and other sweetened drinks one day before law goes into effect; judge calls the regulation "arbitrary and capricious;" Mayor Michael Bloomberg vows to appeal.

May

Researchers at Wake Forest School of Medicine find that many medical students have an unconscious bias against obese people; researchers at Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine find that overweight people are more likely than normal-weight people to change primary-care physicians repeatedly.

August

A CDC study shows that obesity rates among lower-income preschoolers declined in 19 states and U.S. territories, marking the first time in decades that a major government report had shown a clear pattern of decline after years of increase.

November

The Food and Drug Administration proposes to regulate trans fats as "food additives," a move that would likely lead to a ban on the substances.

2014

January

The USDA relaxes its new rules limiting the portion sizes of whole grains and meat in school lunches after widespread complaints from students and parents nationwide.

Footnotes

- [1] Alice G. Walton, "Still Struggling: U.S. Obesity Rates Largely Unchanged Over Last 10 Years," Forbes, Feb. 26, 2014, http://tinyurl.com/m3e6wz3.
- [2] "Progress on Childhood Obesity: Many States Show Declines," CDC Vital Signs, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, August 2013, http://tinyurl.com/mmyye39.
- [3] Sabrina Tavernise, "Poor Children Show a Decline in Obesity Rate," The New York Times, Aug. 6, 2013, http://tinyurl.com/mfn6atv.
- [4] Cynthia L. Ogden, Margaret D. Carroll, Brian K. Kit, Katherine M. Flegal, "Prevalence of Childhood and Adult Obesity in the United States, 2011-2012," *Journal of the American Medical Association*, pp. 813, 2014; 311 (8): 806-814, Feb. 26, 2014.

Footnote:

- 4. Cynthia L. Ogden, Margaret D. Carroll, Brian K. Kit, Katherine M. Flegal,
- "Prevalence of Childhood and Adult Obesity in the United States, 2011-
- $2012, "\it Journal of the American Medical Association, pp.~813, 2014; 311~(8):$
- 806-814, Feb. 26, 2014.
- [5] Cheryl D. Fryar, Margaret D. Carroll and Cynthia L. Ogden, "Prevalence of Overweight, Obesity and Extreme Obesity Among Adults: United States, Trends 1960-1962 Through 2009-2010, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, September 2012, http://tinyurl.com/l5bwthf.
- [6] Alex Brill, "The Long-Term Returns of Obesity Prevention Policies," Matrix Global Advisors, April 2013, http://tinyurl.com/lo8bgnr.
- [7] Jeffrey Levi, et al., "F as in Fat: How Obesity Threatens America's Future 2012," Trust for America's Health, p. 10, http://tinyurl.com/lxzox2y.
- Bi Ibid., p. 5; also see Cynthia L. Ogden, Margaret D. Carroll, Brian K. Kit, Katherine M. Flegal, "Prevalence of Obesity Among Adults: United States, 2011-2012, NCHS Data Brief No. 131, October 2013, http://tinyurl.com/mc8n8kn.
- [9] Levi, et al., op. cit., p. 6.
- [10] Bruce Japsen, "AMA Backs Disease Classification for Obesity," Forbes, June 18, 2013, http://tinyurl.com/kv5qsyj.
- [11] Jacque Wilson, "Physicians group labels obesity a disease," CNN, June 19, 2013, http://tinyurl.com/mkl2mya.
- [12] "New Meal Pattern Requirements and Nutrition Standards," National School Lunch and School Breakfast Programs, U.S. Department of Agriculture, http://tinyurl.com/qczbtv3.
- [13] "U.S. to relax healthy school lunch rules after student complaints," CBS News, Jan. 3, 2014, http://tinyurl.com/luzq8k7.
- [14] Elizabeth Cohen, William Hudson and Jacque Wilson, "New federal rules require healthier school snacks," CNN, June 27,
- 2013, http://tinyurl.com/nnbdmma.
- [15] "Overview of FDA Proposed Labeling Requirements for Restaurants, Similar Retail Food Establishments and Vending Machines," U.S. Food and Drug Administration, November 2012, http://tinyurl.com/kx7apnd.
- [16] "Top NY Court Will Review Bloomberg's Large Sugary Drinks Ban," CBS New York, Oct. 17, 2013, http://tinyurl.com/km7uulw.
- [17] Ashley Hayes, "Put down that doughnut: FDA takes on trans fats," CNN, Nov. 13, 2013, http://tinyurl.com/lhzdk47.
- [18] "Trans Fat Menu Labeling and Legislation," National Conference of State Legislatures, http://tinyurl.com/kokkpvm.
- [19] "A Review of Food Marketing to Children and Adolescents," Federal Trade Commission, December 2012, http://tinyurl.com/d7tkw5l.
- [20] Anemona Hartocollis, "Young, Obese, and in Surgery," The New York Times, Jan. 7, 2012, http://tinyurl.com/kged6sy.
- [21] David E. Arterburn, et al., "A multisite study of long-term remission and relapse of type 2 diabetes mellitus following gastric bypass," Obesity Surgery, January 2013, Vol. 23 (1), pp. 93-102, http://tinyurl.com/mc4mhqr.
- [22] Denise Grady, "Surgery for Diabetes May Be Better Than Standard Treatment," The New York Times, March 26, 2012, http://tinyurl.com/mg8rw9g.
- [23] Melissa Healy, "Diet drug Contrave to get another shot at FDA approval," Los Angeles Times, Nov. 27, 2013, http://tinyurl.com/kxs839u.
- [24] "Orexigen Announces June 10, 2014 PDUFA Action Date for Contrave," The Wall Street Journal, Jan. 7, 2014, http://tinyurl.com/keknmfg.
- [25] "FDA approves weight-management drug Qsymia," U.S. Food and Drug Administration, July 17, 2012, http://tinyurl.com/86u98qa.
- [26] "Medications Target Long-Term Weight Control," U.S. Food and Drug Administration, July 17, 2012, http://tinyurl.com/c5pcd8m.

About the Author

Michelle Johnson is a journalist based in Indianapolis.

Document APA Citation — <u>See Alternate Citation Style</u>
Obesity. (2014, May 13). CQ Researcher. Retrieved from http://library.cqpress.com/cqresearcher/

Document ID: cqr_ht_obesity_2014

Document URL: http://library.cqpress.com/cqresearcher/cqr_ht_obesity_2014